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OFFICIAL OPENING

1. The Chair invited the Honourable Alfred Sears, Attorney General and Minister of Education of the Commonwealth of the Bahamas, to address the meeting.

2. The Honourable Alfred Sears welcomed those present, he stressed on the common legacy and destiny of all people within the Caribbean region.  The University’s mission is based upon this common situation, and while the countries without campuses may sometimes feel on the margins of the University’s concerns, meetings such as the Board’s testified to its realization of its task to work for deeper integration of the non-campus countries.  He noted that the different countries have distinct historical experiences and sensibilities.  The Bahamas is dominated economically by the hospitality industry and offshore finance.  As a widely scattered archipelago, it faces its own problems of integration, since some parts are much closer to Miami than to other islands in the Commonwealth.  Associated with this are various issues of migration, and the depopulation of some of the islands.  The government was striving for a more balanced development and at the same time it was also caught up in developments elsewhere: he mentioned that he had to speak soon on an anti-terrorism bill.  The Minister observed that his Government lamented the need to go outside the region for expert advice; many of its projects and aims, and many other developments in the Bahamas, needed consultants — the University and its scholars should be able to respond.

3. The Vice-Chancellor, acknowledged the breadth and depth of understanding exhibited by the Honourable Minister, and he took comfort from examples of self-sacrifice for the common good such as the Minister himself displayed, and while acknowledging that the University had not served the non-campus countries as well as it should have, he affirmed that he intended that his tenure in office should be marked by a revisiting of the region’s needs by setting the University, in collaboration with the other tertiary level institutions, on a path to better serve them.

COURTESIES

4. On the departure of the Honourable Minister, the Chair welcomed new members of the Board, in particular Professor E. Nigel Harris, the new Vice-Chancellor, who is an ex officio member of the Board and who had chosen to attend, in part to hasten his familiarisation with the workings of his University.  He also welcomed the Honourable Bertrand Joseph, Mrs Peecheeta Spencer, and Mrs Gillian Beckles.  The Chair observed that Dr Nasser Mustapha was attending the Board by invitation in the absence of Dean Ghany.  Finally, he offered the Board’s congratulations to Dr Eudine Barriteau on her promotion to a Chair of Gender Studies.  He reminded the Board that Professor Barriteau would be giving a public lecture later in the evening, at the Centre for Hotel and Tourism Management.

APPROVAL OF AGENDA

5. The Chair observed that there were no papers from the other Boards, or from Mona and St Augustine Academic Boards.  He reported that the University Registry was aware of the lack of such documentation.  With these omissions, the draft Agenda was accepted.  

MINUTES OF THE MEETING HELD ON FRIDAY, MAY 8, 2004

6. The draft Minutes of the May 8th meeting were approved with the rewording of #61, to speak of “national accreditation bodies” rather than “entities” (Marshall; seconded by Richardson).

CHAIRMAN’S REPORT

7. The Chair spoke to Paper 1, drawing attention to particular issues:

Grenada in the aftermath of Hurricane Ivan

8. The Chair reported on the University’s responses to the catastrophic state of affairs in Grenada.  With respect to the Task Force, the Vice-Chancellor observed that its work had matured considerably.  He intended that the University should provide a resource that could not only respond to immediate needs but also provide technical expertise to minimize the impact of such disasters.  This would demonstrate how the University could serve the countries of the region.  He noted with pleasure that the UWI Team for Grenada had been invited to report to the second meeting of international donor agencies on its efforts.  He further stated that he hoped the task force would lead to the establishment of a permanent Centre for Disaster Management, which could contribute significantly to the region.

Formal change of status of the TLI in the Cayman Islands

9. The Chair noted that he had attended the ceremonies marking the granting of a charter to the University College of the Cayman Islands.  Mr Sam Basdeo remained at the head of the institution as President.

Staff changes

10. The Chair indicated Mrs Beckles’ presence as a sign of the staff changes within the UWIDEC.  While several posts had not been filled, the Director, UWIDEC, was taking the opportunity to reconsider immediate staffing needs.  Some of the responsibilities of the Student Support Services Co-ordinator had been assigned to Mrs Beckles.  Ms. Bellot reminded the Board that the work of the Student Support Services Coordinator was not intended to be merely that of following up on administrative matters but rather more active pursuit of the welfare of students.  
11. With respect to staffing matters in the School of Continuing Studies, the Chair informed the Board that it was intended to advertise for the new post in Anguilla, but that attention had been given first to replacing two persons who would be retiring at the end of this academic year.

CUPIDE project redirection 

12. In noting a temporary hiatus in the CUPIDE project, to permit it to be more clearly aligned to the aims of the Caribbean Knowledge and Learning Network (CKLN), the Chair observed that the University might need to find alternative temporary arrangements to access greater bandwidth, if issues relating to CKLN were not resolved.  The Vice-Chancellor reported on a meeting with the Governor, Eastern Caribbean Central Bank, in the light of which he intended to revisit the University’s relationship with CKLN.  Minister Joseph indicated that there were unresolved issues within the OECS as well, and that the Vice-Chancellor might wish to discuss them with the Minister from St Lucia.  Professor Marshall suggested that actual connectivity was being offered by e-Link Americas, with the CKLN acting as a broker aggregating regional demand.  It appeared that e-Link Americas were prepared to deal with the University, if CKLN did not materialize.  The Vice-Chancellor agreed that the fundamental aim was to acquire greater bandwidth at a reasonable cost, but he cautioned against unilateral action before the full circumstances were known.  

Study of access to computers 

13. The Chair reported that his Office had now completed a study on access and use of computers among potential students, and that its findings had been given to the UWIDEC to assist in its planning.

Dominica earthquake

14. In response to a query from the Honourable Bertrand Joseph, Ms Bellot reported that there had been some significant structural damage in the north of Dominica, but no casualties.  The general populace were, however, traumatized by the event, reminding them of the dire predictions of disaster from volcanic activity that had been publicized some time earlier.

REPORT FROM OFFICE OF THE BOARD FOR NCC/DE

15. The Chair introduced Paper 2, a report on the work of the Office of the Board for the previous year and its main intended thrusts for the present year.  He noted that the Academic Programme Committee of the UWIDEC had been working hard on matters that would previously have occupied the Board.  He also remarked that the promotion of post-graduate work in the non-campus countries was high on the Office’s agenda.

16. The Chair observed that the Task Force on relations with the TLIs had not yet finalized its instructions for drafting a new Ordinance.

MATTERS FROM THE UNITS
Distance Education Centre








17. The Chair invited Professor Marshall to take the Board through his papers.  

18. Professor Marshall drew attention to a few of the items in Paper 3a, an Annual Report of the UWIDEC.

B.Ed. Secondary

19. He observed that the numbers enrolled had been disappointing.  It was hoped to market the programme regionally, since the Government of Jamaica had agreed to such use of the materials it had commissioned.

Enrolments in the UWIDEC 

20. He reported that there had been no attempt to increase enrolments, since it was necessary to consolidate the programme before embarking on a radical restructuring of its delivery.  He noted that it was probable there would be a decrease in numbers because various Certificate programmes offered by the Faculty of Social Sciences.  had been discontinued. The Chair observed that these programmes had first been franchised to various TLIs, and the delivery in the NCCs managed by the School of Continuing Studies; the BSc degree had subsequently been altered and they no longer articulated well; the SCS had therefore undertaken a review and upgrading of its Certificates to Associate Degrees, and intended to convert them to a distance modality in due course. 

21. The Vice-Chancellor also queried UWIDEC courses with very low registration.  Ms Bellot observed that the lack of alternative courses meant that the UWIDEC BSc programme could not dispense with any course, despite low numbers at a particular centre.  It was also suggested that the Agribusiness degree is not sufficiently publicized. 

Cell phone link 

22. Professor Marshall praised the development of a mechanism at one Centre for sending text messages to students on their cell phones; it epitomized the sort of development that needed to be generalized across the UWIDEC.

Late results

23. The Vice-Chancellor stressed his determination to take infractions of examining duties very seriously.  He had already drafted letters on the basis of his reading of the Report.  Dr Mustapha observed that many late results were due to delays in the distribution of examination papers to examiners or to extraordinary marking loads.  Professor Marshall commented that elsewhere in the world many more papers were marked much more expeditiously — different systems need to be adopted, including possibly the purchase of services from outside.  The Vice-Chancellor emphasised the importance of meeting acceptable standards in this regard.

Cable & Wireless

24. The Vice-Chancellor noted that he would soon be meeting Cable and Wireless and asked for a detailed briefing on the University’s relations with that company.  Action:  Director, DEC.  

Bulk purchase of computers for students

25. Minister Joseph, alluding to a report on a mechanism at St Augustine for students to acquire their own computers on comparatively easy terms, he asked whether such arrangements could not be extended more widely.  It was agreed that Professor Marshall should investigate this possibility.  Action:  Director, DEC.
26. Ms Bellot enquired about the findings of the Office survey on computers, since she anticipated great pressures on space at the University Centres.  It was agreed that the UWIDEC should do what it could to facilitate computer purchase among its students. 

Student management processes

27. Professor Marshall emphasized that decisions regarding the configuration of the new Banner systems puts the UWIDEC in a very awkward position.  It cannot access data at the other campuses or the University’s Bursary, and thus the intentions behind the latest restructuring are undermined.  

28. Professor Marshall took the Board through Paper 3b, outlining the thinking behind the UWIDEC’s new approach to delivery.  The aim was for students to leave university as independent learners.  “Blended” learning allowed for a range of different inputs, but with a determination to get away from chronic dependence on synchronous face-to-face activity.

29. Professor Marshall emphasized that changes in work practices within the UWIDEC were required.  Staff at the three campus locations must become members working in one team; the UWIDEC would be using A-Collab, a virtual workshop module attached to the Student Learning Management System A-Tutor, to facilitate this development, and it would be exhibited more widely on the occasion of the next ‘meeting’ of the Academic Programme committee, which would be a virtual e-meeting.

30. He also stressed the need for the UWIDEC to have a reliable management information system.  He observed that pre-packaged systems tend to harbour intractable problems; it is better to develop a system using open-source and home-grown modules.  The Vice-Chancellor replied that, since it was now impossible to change decisions regarding Banner, the UWIDEC should go ahead with its own systems; they might serve as a demonstration to the rest of the University.

31. Responding to Professor Richardson’s query regarding the costs of moving to blended learning, Professor Marshall indicated that its operational costs ought not to be very different from what currently obtains; there would be start-up costs, but much of the training costs were being carried via the JITL project.  He was also hoping to use savings on unfilled posts to pay for short-term teams to make the initial switch to Internet delivery of courses but has now realised that these funds are not really 
available.  The Vice Chancellor advised Prof Marshall that since this exercise was so important he should make a separate request for funds to support it.

32. The Board endorsed the general approach outlined in Paper 3b.

33. Professor Marshall introduced Paper 3c, which set out the initial implementation project for blended learning.  He noted that the UWIDEC would be using the open-source software Moodle as its platform, and observed that training in the use of WebCT would not be wasted since the systems were very similar for users.  He noted further that the Commonwealth of Learning had surveyed learning management platforms; Moodle had been in the top group.

34. The Board endorsed the project set out in Paper 3c.

35. Professor Marshall presented Paper 3d, unconfirmed minutes of the last meeting of the Academic Programme Committee of the UWIDEC.  The Board noted its contents, in particular the plans to provide student representation on the APC, a decision to revise the membership of the APC more generally, and the decision for the UWIDEC to examine its fees.  The Board also heard that the next meeting of the APC would be an experimental virtual meeting, using electronic interaction.

36. Professor Marshall introduced Paper 3e, a report of UWIDEC progress on relevant UWI strategic initiatives.  He observed that the document would feed into a Strategic Retreat the Vice-Chancellor was conducting over the next weekend.

37. Professor Marshall pointed to three priority issues for the UWIDEC: its ability to control registration; its plans for enrolment; and the question of delinking from the faculties.  With respect to the last, it was observed that at present the UWIDEC cannot itself decide upon CXC-style marking of papers, although many had suggested that this was the way to overcome the current inordinate delays.  The Chair observed that in CXC mark schemes were developed when setting papers, not as a last-minute afterthought.  The UWIDEC should demand similar ways of working.  Again, it was necessary to reduce faculty control over the details of examining by making more use of tutors, approved by the faculties, as examiners.  

38. Ms Bellot warned, however, that some tutors might not wish to have examining duties.  The Chair affirmed that the UWIDEC and his Office would work on ways of achieving the desirable relationship with the faculties.

School of Continuing Studies

39. The Chair introduced Paper 4, a Report from the School of Continuing Studies.  He drew the Board’s particular attention to:

· The role of the Country Conferences in promoting research on the non-campus countries.

· The need for a student management system for the new Associate Degrees — the Mona Registry had undertaken to provide a service, but it was necessary for the School to put a more adequate system in place, perhaps in conjunction with the UWIDEC.

· The launching of the Certificate in Labour Studies on November 25th at Mona.

· Progress on the development of a Masters programme in Adult Education.

· The Staff Conference’s attempt to conjure up a vision of a different kind of University presence in the so-called non-campus countries — the Vice-Chancellor expressed his concern at the disparities in provision across the region and observed that it was good to have an ideal to aim at.

· The Staff Conference’s discussion of how the University can deal appropriately with communities such as Nevis and Barbuda.

· The SCS’ role in the University’s initiatives with respect to HIV/AIDS, and its intention to engage a staff member with responsibilities for health and family life matters who would also cover drug abuse reduction.

Tertiary Level Institutions Unit

40. The Board endorsed various proposals for articulation and assessment of equivalences, presented by Dr Peters, for submission to the Board for Undergraduate Studies:

· Articulation of Knox College’s Associate Degree in Environmental Studies with the Bachelor’s Degrees in the Department of Geography and Geology of the University of the West Indies (Paper 5b)

· Articulation of Joint Board of Teacher Education’s Diploma in Teaching for Secondary School Teachers with the University of the West Indies’ Bachelor Degree Programmes in Pure and Applied Sciences (Paper 5c)

· Assessment of the Associate Degree in Education administered by the Eastern Caribbean Joint Board for Teacher Education (Paper 5d)

· Assessment of H. Lavity Stoutt Community College Associate Degree in Education (Paper 5e)

· Acceptance of H. Lavity Stoutt Community College Associate Degree for Entry to UWI Medical Sciences (Paper 5h)

· Delivery of Two Additional Courses by the Antigua State College (Paper 5i)

41. The Chair invited Dr Peters to present Paper 5a, the Annual Report of the TLIU.  The Board noted Paper 5a.

42. Dr Peters presented Paper 5f, on the recognition of prior learning.  The Board supported the principle, endorsed the suggested plan of action, and agreed to send on the Paper to the Board for Undergraduate Studies.

43. Dr Peters presented Paper 5g, on the costs of UWI education in comparative perspective.  The Board welcomed the study and thanked the TLIU for undertaking it.  In discussion, the question was raised whether any TLIs had taken up the challenge posed by the insatiable demands world-wide for nurses, noting that Mr Ross, who was no longer associated with the university that bears his name, had recently announced a school targeted at this market in St Kitts.  It was observed that the Government of Dominica had been interested in a distance education Certificate in Community Nursing, but discussions within UWI had apparently foundered.  It was agreed that the matter should be taken up with the Department of Advanced Nursing.  Action:  TLIU 
44. The Board suggested that after some corrections and modifications the Report should be sent to F&GPC and circulated more widely.  Action:  TLIU to make corrections and modifications; University Registrar to forward corrected paper to F&GPC.

REPORT FROM ACTI

45. The Chair invited Mrs Spencer to present Paper 6, a Report on the activities of ACTI, promising that at the next meeting ACTI’s Report would be taken earlier.

46. Mrs Spencer pointed out that accreditation and the financing of ACTI itself had been the main foci of activity.  She also expressed the need for greater collaboration among the TLIs and between them and the University.  Access to library and on-line databases, especially for staff working in franchised programmes, technical assistance with Web-based material and aggregation of demand for greater bandwidth were mentioned as possible areas for joint action.  The Chair noted that some of these issues were being addressed in the plans for a revised affiliation relationship.  It was noted also that in some cases there would be costs, since training, for instance, was often provided through grant funds and could not be extended without further inputs.  The University Registrar remarked that in general the University’s efforts at staff development have been intended to reach out to other tertiary institutions.

47. The Board heard also of an attempt to create a database of skills in the TLIs.  It was noted that this would be a useful adjunct to the database in the Office of the Board, which was intended to capture possible supervisors for post-graduate work in the non-campus countries.

48. The Vice-Chancellor welcomed the Report and observed that he hoped to see ACTI re-energised, so that the region’s institutions could benefit from economies of scale.  He stressed, in particular, the need for much greater connectivity.  Minister Joseph expressed the wish for even greater efforts at staff development, acknowledging the varied work of the TLIU in that area.

MATTERS FROM UNIVERSITY BOARDS

[This item was taken earlier in the meeting to permit Professor Barriteau to prepare for her evening lecture.]

49. The Chair invited Professor Barriteau to present Paper 9a, a brief Report to the Board of Non-Campus Countries from the Campus Co-ordinator, SGSR, and Academic Board Representative, Cave Hill, on matters relating to research work at Cave Hill that focused on the non-campus countries.

50. In considering the need to market the University more effectively, Professor Barriteau observed that UWI had participated this year in the College Fair in Barbados.  Professor Marshall observed that, at his previous institution, it was discovered that the most common way students found out about the university was through word of mouth; they had subsequently introduced a system whereby a student received a $500 grant for books for each new student they brought in.  Ms Bellot supported this approach since the forms students fill out usually indicate a friend as the main source of information about the University.

MATTERS ARISING NOT OTHERWISE TAKEN ON THE AGENDA

51. There were no items under this head.

DATE AND VENUE OF THE NEXT MEETING

52. The Chair reported that the University Calendar gave May 20th, 2005, in St Lucia for the next meeting of the Board. He indicated also that the BVI Country Conference was scheduled for May 26-27, and the final meeting of the UWIDEC APC for May 6th at Cave Hill.

ANY OTHER BUSINESS

Level II Accounting 

53. Ms Bellot reported on discussions with Dr Robinson, Deputy Dean for Outreach in the Faculty of Social Sciences at the Cave Hill Campus, to the effect that he was working towards offering the Level II Accounting programme through the UWIDEC from 2005.

Thanks to the Vice-Chancellor

54. The Chair expressed the Board’s appreciation of the Vice-Chancellor’s decision to attend its deliberations, as a mark of the seriousness of his commitment to improve the University’s relations with the non-campus countries.

The meeting ended.

Office of Administration

January 27, 2005
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